AUTHORIZATION TO DISCHARGE UNDER THE NATIONAL POLLUTANT DISCHARGE ELIMINATION SYSTEM AND THE ARKANSAS WATER AND AIR POLLUTION CONTROL ACT

In accordance with the provisions of the Arkansas Water and Air Pollution Control Act (Act 472 of 1949, as amended, Ark. Code Ann. 8-4-101 et seq.), and the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. 1251 et seq.),

Regulated Small Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems (MS4s) Located within the State of Arkansas

are authorized to discharge, in accordance with the requirements and other conditions set forth in this permit, to all receiving waters except as stated in Part I.3 of this permit.

Only those operators of MS4s who submit the required Notice of Intent (NOI) in accordance with Part II and Stormwater Management Program (SWMP) in accordance with Part III of this permit, and receive a Notice of Coverage (NOC) are authorized to discharge stormwater under the provisions of this general permit.

For facilities that are eligible for coverage under a general permit, the Division sends a cover letter (Notice of Coverage with a permit tracking number starting with ARR04) and a copy of the general permit to the facility. The cover letter includes the Division's determination that a facility is covered under the general permit and may specify alternate requirements outlined in the permit, such as modified sampling frequencies for certain parameters or the inclusion of monitoring for parameters in addition to those requiring regular monitoring.

Effective Date: August 1, 2024

Expiration Date: July 31, 2029

September 15, 2023

Issue Date

Stacie Wassell Interim Associate Director, Office of Water Quality Arkansas Department of Energy and Environment Division of Environmental Quality

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PA.	RTTCOVERAGE UNDER THIS PERMIT	1	
1.	Permit Area	1	
2.	Eligibility	1	
3.	Limitations on Coverage	3	
4.	Waiver from coverage	4	
PA	RT II AUTHORIZATION UNDER THIS PERMIT	6	
1.	Obtaining Authorization	6	
2.	Deadlines for Notification	6	
3.	Where to Submit	7	
4.	Co-Permittees Under a Single NOI	7	
5.	Public Notification Requirements	8	
6.	Modification of the Permit	8	
PA	RT III STORMWATER MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS (SWMP)	10	
1.	Requirements	10	
2.	Minimum Control Measures	11	
3.	Sharing Responsibility	23	
4.	Reviewing and Updating Stormwater Management Programs	24	
5.	Monitoring	28	
PART IV EVALUATING, RECORDKEEPING, AND REPORTING		30	
1.	Evaluating	30	
2.	Recordkeeping	30	
3.	Reporting	30	
PA	RT V GENERAL CONDITIONS	32	
PA	PART VI DEFINITIONS		
App	pendix A	40	

Part I, Page 1 of 40

PART I COVERAGE UNDER THIS PERMIT

NOTE: Only a select sub-set of small MS4s, referred to as *regulated* small MS4s, is covered by the Phase II requirements, either through automatic designation or designation on a case-by-case basis by the Division.

1. Permit Area

This permit covers the State of Arkansas.

2. Eligibility

- A. All operators of small municipal separate storm sewer systems (MS4s) meeting the eligibility requirements of this permit are required to comply with permit terms unless the Director of the Division of Environmental Quality (DEQ) has given written notification to an MS4 that coverage under this general permit is inappropriate. The operators described in the section below must submit a Notice of Intent (NOI) and Stormwater Management Program (SWMP) to the DEQ for review and approval in accordance with Part II of this permit and will thereafter be authorized to discharge via a Notice of Coverage under the terms and conditions of this general permit.
 - a. **Operators of MS4s in urban areas (Automatic Designation)**: Pursuant to 40 C.F.R. § 122.32, all operators of small MS4s, including non-traditional MS4s, fully or partially located in an urban area with a population of 50,000 or more people as determined by the 2000 through the latest Decennial Census by the Bureau of the Census must apply for permit coverage. Coverage area for the purposes of this permit is the urban area meeting the population threshold at minimum, or as specified by the SWMP.
 - b. **Operators of designated municipal MS4s**: Pursuant to 40 C.F.R. § 122.32, the Division has made the decision to set designation criteria for municipalities outside of designated urban areas to be covered under this permit. MS4s designated under this part shall use the city limits as the coverage area or a boundary delineated on maps contained in the SWMP approved by the Division. Municipalities with a population, according to the latest decennial census, of at least 10,000 persons and with a population density of at least 1,000 persons per square mile meeting one (1) of following criteria are required to obtain permit authorization:
 - (1) The MS4 directly discharges to a 303(d) listed waterbody with pollutants of concern caused by stormwater, or a waterbody with a completed Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL) citing stormwater as a cause of impairment; or
 - (2) The MS4 Directly discharges to an Extraordinary Resource Water (ERW), Ecologically Sensitive Waterbody (ESW), Natural and Scenic Waterway (NSW); or

Part I, Page 2 of 40

(3) The MS4 has had a 50% population growth rate between the two (2) most recent decennial censuses.

- c. MS4s that are in an urban area with a population of 50,000 people or more as determined by the latest Decennial Census by the Bureau of the Census, and would otherwise qualify as a designated MS4 under the requirements of Part I.2.A.b: shall use the city limits as the coverage area for purposes of this permit.
- d. **MS4s Discharging to a Physically Interconnected Storm System:** Any small MS4 located outside of an urban area with a population of 50,000 people or more as determined by the latest Decennial Census by the Bureau of the Census, contributing substantially to the pollutant loadings of a physically interconnected MS4 regulated by the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) stormwater program. Coverage area will be determined on a case-by-case basis based on area of MS4 control and potential to contribute contaminants and shall be established in the MS4's SWMP.
- e. **Operators of previously permitted small MS4s:** Operators of small MS4s which have previously been covered under a permit for discharge from their MS4 based on the 2000 through the latest Censuses must reapply for permit coverage.

B. The following are types of authorized discharges:

- a. *Stormwater discharges:* This permit authorizes uncontaminated stormwater discharges to surface waters of the State from the MS4s identified in Part I.2, except as excluded in Part I.3.
- b. *Non-stormwater discharges*: The MS4s are authorized to discharge the following non-stormwater sources, provided that DEQ has not determined and notified the MS4 in writing that these sources are substantial contributors of pollutants to the MS4:
 - uncontaminated waterline flushing;
 - landscape irrigation provided all pesticides, herbicides, and fertilizers have been applied in accordance with the approved labeling;
 - diverted stream flows:
 - rising ground waters;
 - uncontaminated ground water infiltration (infiltration is defined as water other than
 wastewater that enters a sewer system, including sewer service connections and
 foundation drains, from the ground through such means as defective pipes, pipe
 joints, connections, or manholes. Infiltration does not include, and is distinguished
 from, inflow.);
 - uncontaminated pumped ground water;
 - discharges from potable water sources;
 - uncontaminated foundation drains:

Part I, Page 3 of 40

- uncontaminated air conditioning condensate;
- irrigation water;
- springs;
- water from crawl space pumps;
- uncontaminated footing drains;
- lawn watering;
- individual residential car washing;
- flows from riparian habitats and wetlands;
- dechlorinated swimming pool discharges;
- uncontaminated street wash water;
- discharges or flows from emergency firefighting activities; and
- unless otherwise permitted or regulated by DEQ, discharges of gray water from municipal splash pads (also known as spray ponds or spray grounds), as defined in Part VI.35 of this permit, provided the discharges comply with all applicable municipal or county ordinances enacted or pursuant to law. Discharges from recirculating systems shall be de-chlorinated prior to discharge.

3. Limitations on Coverage

This permit does not authorize:

- A. Discharges that are mixed with sources of non-stormwater unless such non-stormwater discharges are:
 - a. In compliance with a separate NPDES permit, or
 - b. Determined by the Division not to be a substantial contributor of pollutants to waters of the State.
- B. Stormwater discharges associated with industrial activity as defined in 40 C.F.R. § 122.26(b)(14) that are not in compliance with a separate NPDES permit.
- C. Stormwater discharges associated with construction activity as defined in 40 C.F.R. § 122.26(b)(14)(x) or 40 C.F.R. § 122.26(b)(15) that are not in compliance with a separate NPDES permit.
- D. Concerning discharges that DEQ, prior to authorization under this permit, determines will cause, have the reasonable potential to cause, or contribute to an excursion above any applicable water quality standard: Where such a determination is made prior to authorization, the Division may notify an MS4 that an alternative general permit or an individual permit application is necessary in accordance with Part V.17. However, the Division may authorize coverage under this permit after the operator has included appropriate controls and

Part I, Page 4 of 40

implementation procedures in the SWMP designed to bring any discharges into compliance with water quality standards.

E. Concerning discharges into waters identified on the 303(d) list or waters with an approved TMDL: Discharge of any pollutant which may cause or contribute to the impairment of a waterbody identified on the current list of impaired waters under Section 303(d) of the Clean Water Act, and for which a TMDL has been approved, is prohibited, unless said discharge is consistent with that TMDL. If a Wasteload Allocation (WLA) has been assigned to the MS4, the operator must incorporate that WLA into the SWMP as a Measurable Goal to ensure discharges are consistent with the TMDL requirements. The specific methods outlining implementation of the TMDL and its assumptions shall be included in the approved SWMP for the purpose to demonstrate compliance with this permit during the term of coverage. For discharges that cannot comply with approved TMDL requirements under this permit, the Division may notify applicants that an alternative permit application is necessary in accordance with Part V.17.

Discharge of any pollutant which may cause or contribute to the impairment of a waterbody identified on the current list of impaired waters under Section 303(d) of the Clean Water Act, and for which a TMDL has not been approved, is prohibited, unless the discharge is addressed by the SWMP to sufficiently contain the necessary pollutant monitoring and control mechanisms necessary to prevent discharge of a pollutant which may cause or contribute to the impairment. The specific pollutant monitoring and/or control mechanisms required shall be included in the approved SWMP for the purpose to demonstrate compliance with this permit during the term of coverage.

4. Waiver from coverage

The following exclusion may be obtained:

- A. The Division may waive permit coverage if an MS4 serves a population of less than 1,000 within the urban area with a population of 50,000 people or more as determined by the latest Decennial Census by the Bureau of the Census, and if the MS4 is meeting the following criteria:
 - a. The MS4 system is not contributing substantially to the pollutant loadings of a physically interconnected MS4 that is regulated by the NPDES stormwater program (see 40 C.F.R. § 123.35(b)(4));
 - b. The MS4 does not discharge any pollutant(s) with reasonable potential to cause or contribute to an impairment of any waterbody to which it directly discharges; and
 - c. Any pollutant that is discharged does not require additional controls based on WLAs that are part of an EPA approved or established TMDL.

Part I, Page 5 of 40

B. Any waiver provided by the Division pursuant to Part I.4.A may be reopened if:

- a. The MS4 no longer meets the criteria established in Part I.4.A; or
- b. Upon the renewal of this general permit.

Part II, Page 6 of 40

PART II AUTHORIZATION UNDER THIS PERMIT

1. Obtaining Authorization

- A. To be authorized to discharge stormwater from small MS4s, the MS4 shall submit a completed NOI form, application fee (if new permittee only), and SWMP in accordance with Part III and the deadlines presented in Part II.2 of this permit. MS4s with existing permit coverage shall submit a completed renewal NOI form and updated SWMP, but do not need to submit an application fee because they are already annually invoiced.
- B. The NOI, to be completed on a form furnished by the Division, shall be signed and dated in accordance with Part V.7 of this permit. The NOI shall contain the legal name and address of the MS4, the type of MS4, and the receiving waterbody or waterbodies of discharges from the MS4.
- C. Until notified in writing by the Division, dischargers who submit an NOI in accordance with the requirements of this permit are not covered by this permit. The Division may deny coverage under this permit and require submittal of an application for an individual NPDES permit or alternative general permit based on a review of the NOI or other information (see Part V.17).
- D. Where an operator is added, removed or transferred after submittal of an NOI, a permit transfer form shall be submitted prior to the change.

2. Deadlines for Notification

- A. Renewal. Existing MS4s must reapply for coverage no later than thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of this permit. To reapply, the MS4 shall submit a completed NOI form and SWMP to the Division. MS4s previously covered will receive notification of the renewal along with instructions for obtaining coverage under the renewal permit. MS4s previously covered will continue being covered by the previous permit until authorized by the Division to be covered by this renewed permit as long as they reapplied for coverage no later than thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of this permit.
- B. *New designations*. If the MS4 is designated either by the latest census or meets the criteria of Part I after the census information has been reviewed, then the MS4 is required to submit an NOI, the SWMP and application fee to the Division within 180 days of notification from DEQ that permit coverage is required.
- C. Submitting a late NOI. The MS4s are not prohibited from submitting an NOI after the dates provided in Part II.2.A or II.2.B of this permit. If a late NOI is submitted, the authorization is only for discharges that occur after permit coverage is granted. The Division reserves the

Part II, Page 7 of 40

right to take appropriate enforcement actions against MS4s that have not submitted a timely NOI.

3. Where to Submit

- A. The permittee is to submit the NOI, permit fee (for new permittees only), and SWMP, signed in accordance with the signatory requirements of Part V.7 of this permit, to DEQ through ePortal (or any successor system), unless the operator receives a waiver from DEQ, at the following web address: https://eportal.adeq.state.ar.us/
- B. In order to apply for a waiver from electronic reporting, the operator must submit the required information outlined in 40 C.F.R. §127.15(b)(2). Waivers from electronic reporting may be granted based on one of the following conditions:
 - a. If the operational headquarters is physically located in a geographic area (i.e. Zip code or census tract) that is identified as under-served for broadcast internet access in the most recent report from the Federal Communications Commission;
 - b. If available computer access or computer capability is limited; or
 - c. If the operator is a religious community that chooses not to use certain modern technologies pursuant to 40 C.F.R. §127.15(c)(1).

If DEQ grants a waiver approval to use a paper NOI and operator elects to use it, the operator must use the approved form developed by DEQ. Applicants may contact the Division regarding other available submission methods electronically via email: <u>Water-permit-application@adeq.state.ar.us</u>, or at the following address:

DEQ Office of Water Quality, General Permits 5301 Northshore Drive North Little Rock, AR 72118

4. Co-Permittees Under a Single NOI

The MS4 may partner with other MS4s to develop and implement the SWMP. The MS4 may also jointly submit an NOI with one (1) or more MS4s. Their SWMP shall clearly describe which permittees are responsible for implementing each of the control measures.

- A. When a MS4 is added as a Co-Permittee, a Co-Permittee NOI shall be submitted in accordance with Part II.3.
- B. When a MS4 separates from a permitted MS4 group, the separating MS4 shall submit a new NOI.

Part II, Page 8 of 40

C. A determination to approve co-permittees under a single NOI shall be the sole discretion of the Administrator of the Division of Environmental Quality (Director).

5. Public Notification Requirements

After review of the application for permit coverage, the Division will give the public access to the NOI and SWMP for a minimum of thirty (30) days. A link will be provided at the Division's MS4 webpage:

https://www.adeq.state.ar.us/water/permits/npdes/stormwater/noi/ms4/

Public comments and requests for a public hearing will be accepted within a thirty (30) day public notice period. The end date for public comments, and methods for submitting comments and requests for a public hearing will be available on the DEQ's webpage.

On issues of public or DEQ comment, the operator of the MS4 must, prior to permit coverage issuance:

- A. Provide the MS4's responses to any unresolved public comments on the NOI and SWMP received either by the MS4 during local participation and involvement efforts, or by the Division during the Division's public participation process, to DEQ within thirty (30) days of the Director's request. Responses provided by the MS4 will be considered as part of the Division's decision-making process.
- B. Modify, or include a schedule to modify, the SWMP as necessary after consideration of the public comments on the NOI or as required by the Director in response to such comments.

6. Modification of the Permit

The permit may be reopened and modified, in accordance with 40 C.F.R. §§ 122.62, 122.63, and 124.5, during the life of the permit.

7. Terminating Coverage

To terminate permit coverage, the permittee must submit a written Notice of Termination (NOT) that contains facts or reasons supporting the request. The permittee is responsible for meeting the terms of this permit until the acceptance of the termination of authorization by the Division. A NOT shall be submitted if the permittee:

- A. Undergoes a change in property ownership or responsibility to another MS4;
- B. Ceases the operations and there are no stormwater discharges from the MS4; or

Part II, Page 9 of 40

C. Has obtained coverage under an individual or alternative general permit for all discharges required to be covered by an NPDES permit.

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 10 of 40

PART III STORMWATER MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS (SWMP)

NOTE: Existing permitted MS4 programs should already be in compliance with the majority of the following requirements unless the requirements were not covered under the previous permit. Permittees shall continue to implement the existing programs until the renewal is approved by the Division. The SWMP should be updated as necessary to comply with the new requirements of the permit. The SWMP is an integral and enforceable document. Permittees not meeting the requirements of the most currently approved SWMP will be considered in violation of this permit.

1. Requirements

The permittee shall develop, implement, and enforce a SWMP designed to reduce the discharge of pollutants from the regulated small MS4, to protect water quality, and to satisfy the water quality requirements and the Clean Water Act. Permittees may use contracts, interagency agreements, or inter-jurisdictional agreements with other permittees to implement the SWMP based on the requirements outlined in Part III.3. The SWMP should include management practices; control techniques and system, design, and engineering methods; and shall be modified as needed to include provisions as the Division determines necessary after its review of the program for the control of such pollutants. The SWMP shall include the following information for each of the six (6) minimum control measures (MCMs) described in Part III.2 of this permit:

- A. The best management practices (BMPs) that the MS4 or another entity will or already implements for each of the stormwater MCMs;
- B. The measurable goals for each of the BMPs, the ones the MS4 has the authority to implement, including, as appropriate, the months and years in which the MS4 will undertake required actions, including interim milestones and the frequency of the action. At a minimum, measurable goals shall be implemented to satisfy this general permit's performance standards;
- C. The person(s), including position title(s), or just the position title and contact information responsible for implementing or coordinating the BMPs for the SWMP. The SWMP shall include a Table of Organization, including a primary point of contact, which identifies how implementation across multiple positions, agencies and departments will occur; and
- D. The permittee shall provide a rationale for how and why the permittee selected each of the BMPs and measurable goals for the SWMP. The MS4 shall develop and implement the program within five (5) years of initially being granted regulated small MS4 general permit coverage. If an MS4 initially had coverage under a previous version of this permit, then the MS4 shall revise the program and its implementation to satisfy this general permit's performance standards within two (2) years of when the MS4 coverage under this general permit was granted.

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 11 of 40

E. BMPs shall be evaluated and updated if the receiving streams are impaired or have an approved TMDL where the MS4 is identified as a substantial contributor to the impairment, or the receiving waters are designated as ERW, ESW, or NSW. The enhanced BMPs shall be specifically addressed within the SWMP.

2. Minimum Control Measures

The six (6) MCMs that shall be included in the SWMP are:

A. Public Education and Outreach on Stormwater Impacts

- a. The permittee shall implement a public education program to distribute educational materials to the community or conduct equivalent outreach activities about the impacts of stormwater discharges on water bodies and the steps that the public can take to reduce pollutants in stormwater runoff. In the case of non-traditional MS4s (e.g., Arkansas Department of Transportation (ARDOT), universities, hospitals, prisons, military bases, and other government complexes), the permittee is only required to provide educational materials and outreach to the MS4 employees, on-site contractors, and individuals using the MS4's facilities.
- b. *Decision process*. The permittee shall document the decision process for the development of a stormwater public education and outreach program. The rationale statement shall address both the overall public education program and the individual BMPs, measurable goals and responsible persons for the program. The rationale statement shall include the following information, at a minimum:
 - (1) How the MS4 plans to inform individuals and households about the steps they can take to reduce stormwater pollution;
 - (2) How the MS4 plans to inform individuals and groups on how to become involved in the stormwater program (with activities such as local waterbody and swim beach restoration activities);
 - (3) The target audiences for the MS4's education program that are likely to have significant stormwater impacts (including commercial, industrial, and institutional entities) and why those target audiences were selected;
 - (4) The target pollutant sources the MS4 public education program is designed to address. Topics may include, but are not limited to, litter disposal, yard waste, pet waste, chlorinated pool discharges, household hazardous waste disposal, vehicle maintenance, used fluid and oil disposal, vehicle washing, pavement washing, external building washdown, proper use of fertilizer and pesticides, as well as maintenance of individual septic system, if applicable;

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 12 of 40

- (5) The outreach strategy, including the mechanisms (e.g., printed brochures, newspapers, media, social media, workshops, etc.) the MS4 will use to reach the target audiences, and how many people the MS4 expects to reach by the outreach strategy over the permit term;
- (6) Who (person or entity) is responsible for overall management and implementation of the stormwater public education and outreach program and, if different, who is responsible for each of the BMPs identified for this program; and
- (7) How the MS4 will evaluate the success of this minimum measure, including how the measurable goals were selected for each BMP.
- c. *Performance Standards*. The stormwater public education and outreach program shall include:
 - (1) more than one (1) mechanism;
 - (2) at least five (5) different stormwater themes or messages over the permit term. At a minimum, at least one (1) theme or message shall be targeted to the land development community. For non-traditional MS4s, the land development community refers to landscaping and construction contractors working within its boundaries; and
 - (3) The stormwater public education and outreach program shall reach at least fifty (50) percent of the population over the permit term.
- d. *Annual Reporting*. The annual report shall identify each mechanism used, including each stormwater theme, audience targeted, and an estimate of how many people were reached by each mechanism.

B. Public Involvement/Participation

- a. The permittee shall at a minimum, comply with State and local public notice requirements when implementing a public involvement/participation program. In the case of non-traditional MS4s (e.g., ARDOT, universities, hospitals, prisons, military bases, and other government complexes), the MS4 is required to involve employees, on-site contractors, and individuals using the MS4 facilities.
- b. *Decision process*. The permittee shall document the decision process for the development of a stormwater public involvement/participation program. The rationale statement shall address the overall public involvement/participation program and the individual BMPs, measurable goals, and responsible persons for the program. The rationale statement shall include the following information, at a minimum:

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 13 of 40

- (1) Has the permittee involved the public in the development and submittal of the NOI and SWMP description;
- (2) The MS4's plan to actively involve the public in the development and implementation of the program;
- (3) The target audiences for the public involvement program, including a description of the types of ethnic and economic groups engaged. The MS4 is encouraged to actively involve all potentially affected stakeholder groups, including commercial and industrial businesses, trade associations, environmental groups, homeowners associations, and educational organizations, among others;
- (4) The types of public involvement activities included in the program. Where appropriate, consider the following types of public involvement activities: a water quality hotline (report spills, dumping, construction sites of concern, etc.), citizen representatives on a stormwater management panel, public hearings, working with citizen volunteers willing to educate others about the program, stewardship activities (e.g., waterbody or swim beach cleanup, wetland restoration, volunteer water quality monitoring, etc.);
- (5) Who (person or entity) is responsible for the overall management and implementation of the stormwater public involvement/participation program and, if different, who is responsible for each of the BMPs identified for this program; and
- (6) How the MS4 will evaluate the success of this minimum measure, including how the MS4 selected the measurable goals for each of the BMPs.
- c. *Performance Standards*. The stormwater public involvement/participation program shall include at least five (5) public involvement activities over the permit term.
- d. *Annual Reporting*. The annual report shall identify each public involvement/participation activity conducted, including a brief description of each activity, estimate of how many people participated, and the volume or mass of trash and litter removed if applicable.

C. Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination

a. The permittee shall develop, implement and enforce a program to detect and eliminate illicit discharges, as defined in Part VI of this permit, into the small MS4 (for illicit discharges to the MS4 via an adjacent, outside of the MS4's jurisdiction, interconnected MS4, the MS4 are only required to inform the neighboring MS4 and the Division in the annual report submission, of their existence).

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 14 of 40

- b. New permittees shall develop a storm sewer system map, showing the location of all outfalls and the names and location of all surface waters of the State that receive discharges from those outfalls. Within five (5) years of when the coverage under this general permit was granted, the storm sewer system map shall also include the entire MS4 system, including catch basins, pipes, ditches, and public and private stormwater facilities. MS4s that are required to update storm sewer system maps due to Part I.2.A.c of the permit must update their storm sewer system maps within three (3) years of the effective date of this permit.
- c. The permittee shall, to the extent allowable under State or local law, effectively prohibit, through ordinance or other regulatory mechanism, illicit discharges into the storm sewer system and implement appropriate enforcement procedures and actions.
- d. The permittee shall develop and implement a plan to detect and eliminate non-stormwater discharges, including illegal dumping, to the system. See Part III.2.C.f for exceptions to this requirement.
- e. The permittee shall inform public employees, businesses, and the general public of hazards associated with illegal discharges and improper disposal of waste; and
- f. The permittee shall address the following categories of non-stormwater discharges or flows (i.e., illicit discharges) only if the MS4 identifies them as significant contributors of pollutants to the small MS4: uncontaminated water line flushing, landscape irrigation, diverted stream flows, rising ground waters, uncontaminated ground water infiltration (as defined at 40 C.F.R. § 35.2005(20)), uncontaminated pumped ground water, discharges from potable water sources, uncontaminated foundation drains, air conditioning condensation, irrigation water, springs, water from crawl space pumps, uncontaminated footing drains, lawn watering, individual residential car washing, flows from riparian habitats and wetlands, dechlorinated swimming pool discharges, uncontaminated street wash water, and discharges or flows from emergency firefighting activities (by definition, not an illicit discharge), and splash pads.
- g. The permittee may also develop a list of other similar occasional incidental non-stormwater discharges (e.g., non-commercial or charity car washes, etc.) that will not be addressed as illicit discharges. These non-stormwater discharges must not be reasonably expected (based on information available to the permittees) to be significant sources of pollutants to the MS4, because of either the nature of the discharges or conditions the MS4 have established for allowing these discharges to the MS4 (e.g., a charity car wash with appropriate controls on frequency, proximity to waters such as impaired waters, waters with an applicable TMDL, ERWs, ESWs, or NSWs, BMPs on the wash water, etc.). The MS4 must document in the SWMP any local controls or conditions placed on the discharges. The MS4 must include a provision prohibiting any individual non-stormwater discharge that is determined to be contributing significant amounts of pollutants to the MS4.

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 15 of 40

h. *Decision process*. The permittee shall document the decision process for the development of a stormwater illicit discharge detection and elimination program. The rationale statement shall address both the overall illicit discharge detection and elimination program and the individual BMPs, measurable goals, and responsible persons for the program. The rationale statement shall include the following information, at a minimum:

- (1) How the MS4 will develop a storm sewer system map showing the location of all outfalls and the names and location of all receiving waters. Describe the sources of information used for the storm sewer system maps and the plan to verify the outfall locations with field surveys. If already completed, describe how the map was developed. Also, describe how the storm sewer system map will be regularly updated;
- (2) The mechanism (ordinance or other regulatory mechanism) the MS4 will use to effectively prohibit illicit discharges into the MS4 and why the MS4 chose that mechanism. If this mechanism needs to be developed, then describe in the plan and a schedule to do so. If an ordinance or regulatory mechanism is already developed, include a copy of the relevant sections with the program;
- (3) The plan to ensure through appropriate enforcement procedures and actions that the illicit discharge ordinance (or other regulatory mechanism) is implemented; and
- (4) The plan to detect and address illicit discharges to the MS4 system, including discharges from illegal dumping and spills. The plan shall include dry weather field screening for non-stormwater flows, and DEQ recommends field tests of selected chemical parameters as indicators of discharge sources. The description shall address the following, at a minimum:
 - i. Procedures for locating priority areas which include areas with higher likelihood of illicit connections (e.g., areas with older sanitary sewer lines) or ambient sampling to locate impacted reaches;
 - ii. Procedures for tracing the source of an illicit discharge, including the specific techniques that will be used to detect the location of the source;
 - iii. Procedures for removing the source of the illicit discharge; and
 - iv. Procedures for program evaluation and assessment.
- (5) How the MS4 plans to inform public employees, businesses, and the general public of hazards associated with illegal discharges and improper disposal of

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 16 of 40

waste. Include in the description how this plan will coordinate with the public education minimum measure and the pollution prevention/good housekeeping minimum measure programs;

- (6) Who is responsible for overall management and implementation of the stormwater illicit discharge detection and elimination program and, if different, who is responsible for each of the BMPs identified for this program; and
- (7) How the MS4 will evaluate the success of this minimum measure, including how the MS4 selected the measurable goals for each of the BMPs.
- i. *Performance Standards*. The stormwater illicit discharge detection and elimination program shall include:
 - (1) Dry-weather screening of all stormwater outfalls located in the MS4's coverage area at the time of this permit coverage over the permit term. Only those outfalls draining undeveloped watersheds do not need to be screened for illicit discharges; and
 - (2) The storm sewer system map shall be updated annually as needed for changes occurring in the MS4's coverage area boundaries at the time of permit coverage.
- j. Annual Reporting. The annual report shall document the following:
 - (1) number of outfalls dry-weather screened;
 - (2) number of dry-weather flows identified;
 - (3) number of illicit discharges identified;
 - (4) number of illicit discharges eliminated;
 - (5) provide schedules for elimination of illicit connections that have been identified but have yet to be eliminated; and
 - (6) a summary of any storm sewer system mapping updates.

Part III, Page 17 of 40

D. Construction Site Stormwater Runoff Control

a. The permittee shall develop, implement, and enforce a program to reduce pollutants in any stormwater runoff to the small MS4 from construction activities that result in a land disturbance of greater than or equal to one (≥1) acre. Reduction of pollutants in stormwater discharges from construction activity disturbing less than one (<1) acre shall be included in the program if that construction activity is part of a larger common plan of development or sale that would disturb one (≥1) acre or more. If the Division waives requirements for stormwater discharges associated with small construction from a specific site(s), the permittee is not required to enforce the program to reduce pollutant discharges from such site(s). The program shall include the development and implementation of, at a minimum:

- (1) An ordinance or other regulatory mechanism to require erosion and sediment controls, as well as sanctions to ensure compliance, to the extent allowable under State or local law. The ordinance or other regulatory mechanism shall be at least as stringent and not conflicting with the criteria set forth in the current DEQ NPDES General Stormwater Permit for Construction Activities applicable for the permit area. If the DEQ NPDES General Stormwater Permit for Construction Activities is renewed during the duration of this permit, the permittee shall update ordinances or other regulatory mechanisms as needed within two years of the renewal of the DEQ NPDES General Stormwater Permit for Construction Activities. If initial coverage for this permit was under a previous version of this permit, then the ordinance or other regulatory mechanism, if needed, shall be revised within two years of coverage under this general permit was granted;
- (2) Requirements for construction site operators to implement appropriate erosion and sediment control BMPs;
- (3) Requirements for construction site operators to control waste such as discarded building materials, concrete truck washout, chemicals, litter, and sanitary waste at the construction site that may cause adverse impacts to water quality;
- (4) Procedures for site plan review which incorporate consideration of potential water quality impacts;
- (5) Procedures for receipt and consideration of information submitted by the public; and
- (6) Procedures for site inspection and enforcement of control measures.
- b. *Decision process*. The permittee shall document the decision process for the development of a construction site stormwater control program. The rationale statement shall address both the overall construction site stormwater control program

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 18 of 40

and the individual BMPs, measurable goals, and responsible persons for the program. The rationale statement shall include the following information, at a minimum:

- (1) The mechanism (ordinance or other regulatory mechanism) that will be used to require erosion and sediment controls at construction sites and why the MS4 chose that mechanism. If it is needed to develop this mechanism, describe the plan and a schedule to do so. If the ordinance or regulatory mechanism is already developed, include a copy of the relevant sections with the SWMP description;
- (2) The plan to ensure compliance with the erosion and sediment control regulatory mechanism, including the sanctions and enforcement mechanisms that will be used to ensure compliance. Describe the procedures for when certain sanctions will be used. Possible sanctions include non-monetary penalties (such as a stop work orders), fines, bonding requirements, and/or permit denials for noncompliance;
- (3) The requirements for construction site operators to implement appropriate erosion and sediment control BMPs and control waste at construction sites that may cause adverse impacts to water quality. Such waste includes discarded building materials, concrete truck washouts, chemicals, litter, and sanitary waste;
- (4) The procedures for site plan review, including the review of pre-construction site plans, which incorporate consideration of potential water quality impacts. Describe the procedures and the rationale for how certain sites will be identified for site plan review, if not all plans are reviewed. Describe the estimated number and percentage of sites that will have pre-construction site plans reviewed;
- (5) The procedures for receipt and consideration of information submitted by the public. Consider coordinating this requirement with the public education program;
- (6) The procedures for site inspection and enforcement of control measures, including how sites are prioritized for inspection;
- (7) Who is responsible for overall management and implementation of the construction site stormwater control program and, if different, who is responsible for each of the BMPs identified for this program; and
- (8) Describe how the MS4 will evaluate the success of this minimum measure, including how the measurable goals were selected for each of the BMPs.
- c. *Performance Standards*. The construction site stormwater control program shall include pre-construction site plan reviews (reviews of construction site Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plans) of 100 percent of projects from construction activities that

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 19 of 40

result in a land disturbance of greater than or equal to one (≥ 1) acre. These applicable sites shall be inspected at least on a monthly basis to ensure compliance.

- d. Annual Reporting. The annual report shall document the following:
 - (1) number of applicable sites in the MS4's jurisdiction;
 - (2) number of pre-construction site plan reviews performed;
 - (3) number and frequency of site inspections;
 - (4) number of violation letters issued;
 - (5) number of enforcement actions taken; and
 - (6) number of complaints received and number followed up on.

E. Post-Construction Stormwater Management in New Development and Redevelopment

- a. The permittee shall develop, implement, and enforce a program to address stormwater runoff from new development and redevelopment projects that disturb greater than or equal to one (≥1) acre, including projects less than one (<1) acre that are part of a larger common plan of development or sale, that discharge into a small MS4. The program shall ensure that controls are in place that will prevent or minimize water quality impacts;
- b. The permittee shall develop and implement strategies which include a combination of structural and/or non-structural BMPs appropriate for the community;
- c. The permittee shall use an ordinance or other regulatory mechanism to address post-construction runoff from new development and redevelopment projects to the extent allowable under State and local law. The ordinance or other regulatory mechanism shall be at least as stringent as the criteria set forth in the current, at time of issuance of this permit, DEQ NPDES General Stormwater Permit for Construction Activities applicable for a permitted area. Of specific note is that a goal of at least 80% removal of total suspended solids from these flows which exceed predevelopment levels should be used in designing and installing stormwater management controls. If initial coverage was under a previous version of this permit, then the ordinance or other regulatory mechanism, if needed, shall be revised within two years of when coverage under this general permit was granted; and
- d. The permittee shall ensure adequate long-term operation and maintenance (O&M) of BMPs.

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 20 of 40

e. *Decision process*. The permittee shall document the decision process for the development of a post-construction SWMP. The rationale statement shall address both the overall post-construction SWMP and the individual BMPs, measurable goals, and responsible persons for the program. The rationale statement shall include the following information, at a minimum:

- (1) A program to address stormwater runoff from new development and redevelopment projects. Include in this description any specific priority areas for this program;
- (2) How the program will be specifically tailored for a local community, minimize water quality impacts, and attempt to maintain pre-development runoff conditions;
- (3) Any non-structural BMPs in the program, including, as appropriate: policies and ordinances that provide requirements and standards to direct growth to identified areas, protect sensitive areas such as wetlands and riparian areas, maintain and/or increase open space (including a dedicated funding source for open space acquisition), provide buffers along impaired waters, waters with applicable TMDLs, and waterbodies designated as ERWs, ESWs, or NSWs, minimize impervious surfaces, and minimize disturbance of soils and vegetation; policies or ordinances that encourage infill development in higher density urban areas, and areas with existing storm sewer infrastructure; education programs for developers and the public about project designs that minimize water quality impacts; and other measures such as minimization of the percentage of impervious area after development, use of measures to minimize directly connected impervious areas, and source control measures often thought of as good housekeeping, preventive maintenance and spill prevention;
- (4) Any structural BMPs in the program, including, as appropriate: storage practices such as wet ponds and extended-detention outlet structures; filtration practices such as grassed swales, bio-retention cells, sand filters and filter strips; and infiltration practices such as infiltration basins and infiltration trenches;
- (5) The mechanisms (ordinance or other regulatory mechanisms) used to address post-construction runoff from new developments and redevelopments and why they were chosen. If a mechanism needs to be developed, then describe a plan and a schedule to do so. If an ordinance or regulatory mechanism is already developed, include a copy of the relevant sections with the program;
- (6) How the permittee will ensure the long-term O&M of the selected BMPs. Options to help ensure that future O&M responsibilities are clearly identified include an agreement between the permittee and another party such as the post-development landowners or regional authorities;

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 21 of 40

- (7) Who is responsible for overall management and implementation of the post-construction SWMP and, if different, who is responsible for each of the BMPs identified for this program; and
- (8) How the MS4 will evaluate the success of this minimum measure, including how the MS4 selected the measurable goals for each of the BMPs.
- f. Performance Standards. The post-construction SWMP shall include pre-construction site plan review (for compliance with local requirements for post-construction management of stormwater) of 100 percent of projects from construction activities that result in a land disturbance of greater than or equal to one (≥1) acre to ensure that required controls are designed per requirements. These applicable sites shall be inspected to ensure that controls are installed per requirements. The program shall also ensure that long-term O&M plans are developed and agreements are in place for all applicable sites.
- g. Annual Reporting. The MS4 annual report shall document the following:
 - (1) number of applicable sites in the jurisdiction requiring post-construction controls;
 - (2) number of pre-construction site plan reviews performed;
 - (3) number of inspections performed to ensure as built per requirements;
 - (4) compliance rates with MS4 requirements; and
 - (5) number of long-term O&M plans developed and agreements in place.
- h. Low Impact Development (LID). The Division recommends that MS4s evaluate their existing codes and planning procedures to remove impediments to low impact development and green infrastructure. The Division also encourages municipalities to evaluate proposed developments using green infrastructure for waivers from local requirements in their community planning process. The operator must include information on efforts to identify and remove impediments to LID in the post-construction program element of the Annual Report covering the 4th year of this renewal permit term.

F. Pollution Prevention/Good Housekeeping for Municipal Operations

a. The permittee shall develop and implement an O&M program that includes a training component and has the ultimate goal of preventing or reducing pollutant runoff from municipal operations; and

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 22 of 40

b. Using training materials that are available from EPA, DEQ, other organizations, or developed in-house, the program shall include employee training to prevent and reduce stormwater pollution from activities such as park and open space maintenance, fleet and building maintenance, new construction and land disturbances, and stormwater system maintenance; and

The permittee shall include a list of industrial facilities owned or operated by the MS4 that are subject to DEQ's Industrial Stormwater General Permit or individual NPDES permits for discharges of stormwater associated with industrial activity that ultimately discharge to the MS4. Include the DEQ permit number or a copy of the NOC for each facility.

- c. Decision process. The permittee shall document the decision process for the development of a pollution prevention/good housekeeping program for municipal operations. The rationale statement shall address both the overall pollution prevention/good housekeeping program and the individual BMPs, measurable goals, and responsible persons for the program. The rationale statement shall include the following information, at a minimum:
 - (1) The O&M program to prevent or reduce pollutant runoff from the municipal operations. The program shall specifically list the municipal operations that are impacted by this operation and maintenance program;
 - (2) Any government employee training program that will be used to prevent and reduce stormwater pollution from activities such as park and open space maintenance, fleet and building maintenance, new construction and land disturbances, and stormwater system maintenance. Describe any existing, available materials planned for use. Describe how this training program will be coordinated with the outreach programs developed for the public information minimum measure and the illicit discharge minimum measure;
 - (3) The program description shall specifically address the following areas:
 - i. Maintenance activities, maintenance schedules, and long-term inspection procedures for controls to reduce floatables and other pollutants to the MS4;
 - ii. Controls for reducing or eliminating the discharge of pollutants from streets, roads, highways, municipal parking lots, maintenance and storage yards, waste transfer stations, fleet or maintenance shops with outdoor storage areas, and salt/sand storage locations and snow disposal areas the permittee operates;

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 23 of 40

- iii. Procedures for the proper disposal of waste removed from the MS4 and the municipal operations, including dredge spoil, accumulated sediments, floatables, and other debris; and
- iv. Procedures to ensure that new flood management projects are assessed for impacts on water quality and existing projects are assessed for incorporation of additional water quality protection devices or practices.
- (4) Who is responsible for overall management and implementation of the pollution prevention/good housekeeping program and, if different, who is responsible for each of the BMPs identified for this program; and
- (5) How will the MS4 evaluate the success of this minimum measure, including how the MS4 selected the measurable goals for each of the BMPs.
- d. *Performance Standards*. The pollution prevention/good housekeeping program shall include, at a minimum, an annual employee training for all eligible employees. An eligible employee is a new or veteran employee whose day-to-day work activities have the potential to impact stormwater quality. MS4s shall evaluate all current municipal-owned facilities to ensure that industrial general stormwater permit coverage (ARR000000), if needed, is obtained. This evaluation shall be included in the first annual report. For all municipal facilities not requiring industrial stormwater permit coverage, the inspections must be performed at least annually for municipal facilities performing maintenance activities on mechanical equipment, facilities with fueling stations, facilities involved in waste storage, transfer or recycling, facilities with material stockpiles, and facilities storing fertilizers or pesticides. The O&M program shall include appropriate procedures, controls, maintenance schedules and recordkeeping to address Part III.2.F.c.(3) of this permit.
- e. Annual Reporting. The annual report shall document the following:
 - (1) a summary of employee training program(s) implemented with the number of employees that attended; and
 - (2) a summary of activities and procedures implemented for the operation and maintenance program.

3. Sharing Responsibility

Implementation of one (1) or more of the minimum measures may be shared with another entity, or the entity may fully take over the measure. The permittee may rely on another entity only if:

A. The other entity, in fact, implements all or part of the control measure;

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 24 of 40

B. The particular control measure, or component of that measure, is at least as stringent as the corresponding permit requirement; and

C. The other entity agrees to implement the control measure on the permittee's behalf. There shall be written acceptance of this obligation. This obligation shall be maintained as part of their SWMP. If the other entity agrees to report on the minimum measure, the permittee shall supply the other entity with the reporting requirements contained in Part IV.3 of this permit. If the other entity fails to implement the control measure, then the permittee remains responsible for failing to implement the control measure.

4. Reviewing and Updating Stormwater Management Programs

- A. *SWMP Review:* The permittee shall do an annual review of the SWMP in conjunction with preparation of the annual report required under Part IV.3 of this permit.
- B. *SWMP Update*: The permittee may change the SWMP during the life of the permit in accordance with the following procedures:
 - a. Changes adding (but not subtracting or replacing) components, controls, or requirements to the SWMP may be made at any time upon written notification to the Division. This includes any changes that affect the signatory authority of the permit. These changes will be considered a minor modification and are not subject to the public notice requirements in Part II.5. This does not include changes adding a new BMP based on a newly applicable condition, such as BMPs required by Part III.4.E due to a newly impaired waterbody designation. Such changes will be considered a major modification to the SWMP and are required to undergo the process under Part III.4.B.b.
 - b. Changes replacing an ineffective or infeasible BMP specifically identified in the SWMP with an alternate BMP may be requested at any time. These changes may be considered a major modification to the SWMP and be subject to the public notice process outlined in Part II.5. The Division will review and provide a written decision within sixty (60) days of the request. The Division may approve with additional specific additional requirements. The permittee shall implement the revised BMPs immediately upon approval or within the timeframe specified by the approval. If the request is denied, the Division will send a written response giving a reason for the decision. The modification requests shall include the following:
 - (1) An analysis of why the BMP is ineffective or infeasible (including cost prohibitive);
 - (2) Expectations on the effectiveness of the replacement BMP; and
 - (3) An analysis of why the replacement BMP is expected to achieve the goals of the BMP to be replaced.

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 25 of 40

- c. Changes applicable to Parts III.1.C and III.1.D are considered minor modifications and do not require any notification to DEQ.
- d. Change requests or notifications shall be made in writing and signed in accordance with Part V.7 of this permit.
- C. SWMP Updates Required by DEQ: The Division may require changes to the SWMP as needed to:
 - a. Address impacts on receiving water quality caused, or contributed to, by discharges from the MS4;
 - b. Include more stringent requirements necessary to comply with new Federal statutory or regulatory requirements; or
 - c. Include such other conditions deemed necessary by the Division to comply with the goals of the Clean Water Act.
 - d. Changes requested by the Division will be made in writing, set forth the time schedule to develop the changes, offer the opportunity to propose alternative program changes to meet the objective of the requested modification, and discuss whether the changes are subject to the public notification requirements in Part II.5.
- D. Transfer of Ownership, Operational Authority, or Responsibility for SWMP Implementation: The permittee shall implement the SWMP on all new areas added to a portion of the MS4 (or for which the permittee becomes responsible for implementation of stormwater quality controls) as expeditiously as practicable, but not later than one (1) year from the addition of the new areas. Implementation may be accomplished in a phased manner to allow additional time for controls that cannot be implemented immediately.

Within thirty (30) days of a transfer of ownership, operational authority, or responsibility for SWMP implementation, the permittee shall have a plan for implementing a SWMP on all affected areas. The plan may include schedules for implementation. Information on all new annexed areas and any resulting updates required to the SWMP shall be included in the annual report. DEQ must be notified of permit transfer within thirty (30) days of change of ownership, operational authority or responsibility for SWMP implementation.

E. Discharges to Waters Identified on the 303(d); Discharges to Waters with TMDL Requirements

Discharges of pollutant(s) of concern to water bodies for which there is an approved TMDL are not eligible for this general permit unless they are consistent with the approved TMDL.

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 26 of 40

The permittee shall control the discharges of pollutant(s) of concern to impaired waters and waterbodies with approved TMDLs as provided below, and shall assess the success in controlling those pollutants.

a. Discharges to Waters with an Approved TMDL

If the permittee discharges to an impaired water body with an approved TMDL or a water that is attaining Water Quality Standards but has an approved TMDL, the permittee must comply with the WLA in the final permit in accordance with 40 C.F.R. § 122.44(d)(1)(vii)(1)(B) and will have three (3) years to comply with the TMDL in accordance with Rule 2.104. However, until the effective date of the WLA, the permittee shall control the discharges of pollutant(s) of concern to impaired waters and waters with approved TMDLs and shall assess the success in controlling those pollutants. The MS4 must include the following items in the SWMP:

- (1) Acknowledge the WLA assigned to the MS4 and develop BMPs appropriate to the local community that are expected to result in progress toward meeting the reduction goals established in the TMDL;
- (2) List and map the outfall(s) to be measured and discuss how to measure the flow at each sampling location and calculate the loading of the pollutant(s) in the watershed:
- (3) Provide the monitoring plan, sampling results, and progress on program implementation as part of the MS4's annual report each year;
- (4) Evaluate and assess the effectiveness of the monitoring program and pollutant reduction plan to demonstrate compliance with the assigned WLA. The MS4 must continue to implement BMPs that are equivalent to those in effect at the time of compliance.
- (5) The specific methods outlining implementation of the TMDL and its assumptions shall be included in the approved SWMP for the purpose to demonstrate compliance with this permit during the term of coverage.

The list of existing approved TMDLs at the time of permit issuance, affected by the MS4 stormwater discharge, can be found at Appendix A. This permit serves as notification to implement the TMDL requirements for the applicable MS4s. Any new or revised TMDL or watershed plans affected by MS4 stormwater discharge that are approved after the effective date of this permit will be identified in the next permit cycle or modification.

b. Discharges Directly to Waters Identified on the 303(d) List without an approved TMDL

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 27 of 40

If the MS4 may be a source of the pollutant(s) of concern, the operator must, at a minimum:

- (1) Within one (1) year of the date of permit coverage or a new waterbody impairment listing for an existing MS4, identify potential significant sources of the pollutant of concern entering the MS4 and conduct inspections on those areas likely to have illicit discharge;
- (2) Within two (2) years of the date of permit coverage or a new waterbody impairment listing for an existing MS4, review results to date from the Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination program and develop (or modify an existing program as necessary) and implement a program, including focused BMPs and corresponding measurable goals, to reduce the discharge of the pollutant of concern in municipal storm water;
 - i. For nutrients (e.g. nitrogen, phosphorus, and ammonia), reduce the nutrient contribution from the use of fertilizer by residential, commercial, municipal operations (e.g., parks, roadways, municipal facilities), and golf courses within MS4 jurisdiction;
 - ii. For bacteria, prioritize the detection and elimination of the waste sources of bacteria from pets, recreational and exhibition livestock, zoos, and areas within the MS4 served by on-site wastewater treatment systems;
 - iii. For turbidity, reduce the turbidity in the stormwater runoff from construction activities, dewatering activities, bare ground, failing stream banks, areas within the MS4 served by on-site wastewater treatment systems, and other areas.
- (3) Within three (3) years of the date of permit coverage or new impairment for an existing MS4, develop (or modify an existing program as necessary) and implement a program to reduce the discharge of the pollutant of concern in municipal storm water contributed by any other significant source identified in the source identification evaluation; and
- (4) Evaluate and report the progress on program implementation, the reduction of the discharge of the pollutant of concern into impaired waters, and updates to measurable goals in the annual report.
- (5) The timelines for the steps (1) (3) above are not applicable for permittees that had coverage under the previous ARR040000 permit, and discharge into water bodies listed as impaired as of the latest 303(d) list of impaired waterbodies. Instead, these requirements should be completed by the effective date of this

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 28 of 40

permit.

(6) The specific pollutant monitoring and/or control mechanisms required shall be included in the approved SWMP for the purpose to demonstrate compliance with this permit during the term of coverage.

5. Monitoring

- A. Discharges into waters with an approved TMDL. The permittee must evaluate program compliance, the appropriateness of identified best management practices, and progress toward achieving identified measurable goals. If the MS4 discharges to waters with an approved TMDL, the permittee must establish the monitoring plan to determine if the stormwater controls are adequate to maintain compliance with the MS4's WLA. The monitoring program should be designed to assess the impacts to receiving waters resulting from stormwater discharges, identify sources of specific pollutants addressed in the TMDL, detect and eliminate illicit discharges and illegal connections to the MS4, and evaluate the effectiveness of the permittee's SWMP. This monitoring must include quarterly sampling for the pollutant(s) listed in the TMDL.
- B. Discharges into waters identified on the 303(d) list. For MS4s discharging into 303(d) listed waters with the source of the pollutant identified as surface erosion or urban runoff, monitoring must include quarterly sampling for the pollutant(s) listed. The permittee must develop a sampling plan which will help to identify those outfalls discharging the pollutant(s) of concern. The initial outfall(s) to be sampled shall be representative of the varying land uses within the MS4 designated area. Based upon initial results of sampling, the permittee may revise its sampling plan as appropriate. The sampling plan and any revisions must be submitted to the Division for review and approval. All sampling results must be submitted with the annual report.
- C. When additional information is required in the determination of the cause or status of a waterbody impairment, in the development or implementation of a TMDL, or in the development or implementation of a watershed management plan, the Division may require an MS4 to provide a timeline to develop the sampling plan for the study of the pollutant(s) of concern from the MS4. The Division will notify the MS4 of the decision in writing regarding the proposed action items and schedule for deliverables. Upon notification, the MS4 will be required to develop a monitoring plan and submit it to the Division according to an agreed schedule, generally within ninety (90) days. Upon Division approval of a monitoring plan, the MS4 must take samples for the pollutant(s) in accordance with the approved plan. Based upon initial results of sampling, the MS4 may submit a revised sampling plan to the Division for approval. The monitoring plan and schedule shall be followed to maintain compliance as it is considered an integral part of the SWMP upon approval. All sampling results must be submitted with the MS4's annual report.
- D. Analytical Methods. Analysis and collection of samples must be done in accordance with the

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part III, Page 29 of 40

methods specified at 40 C.F.R. §136. Where an approved 40 C.F.R. §136 method does not exist, alternative methods may be used upon the Division's approval, unless a particular method or criteria for method selection (such as sensitivity) has been specified in the permit. Screening level tests may utilize less expensive "field test kits" using test methods not approved by EPA under 40 C.F.R. § 136, provided the manufacturers published detection ranges are adequate for the illicit discharge detection purposes.

E. The addition of a new sampling plan, as required by Parts III.5.A, III.5.B, or III.5.C, will be considered a major modification to the SWMP and will be required to follow the public notice procedures laid out in Part II.5 of the permit. If the changes to the sampling plan are considered a major modification to the SWMP, the changes will have to undergo the public notice procedures laid out in Part II.5 of this permit.

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part IV, Page 30 of 40

PART IV EVALUATING, RECORDKEEPING, AND REPORTING

1. Evaluating

The permittee shall evaluate program compliance with the terms and conditions of the permit and SWMP, the appropriateness of identified BMPs, and progress toward achieving identified measurable goals and satisfying performance standards.

2. Recordkeeping

- A. The permittee shall retain records of all monitoring information, including all calibration and maintenance records and all original strip chart or other recordings for continuous monitoring instrumentation, copies of all reports required by this permit, a copy of the NPDES permit, and records of all data used to complete the application (NOI) for this permit, for a period of at least three (3) years from the date of the sample, measurement, report or application, or for the term of this permit, whichever is longer. This period may be extended by request of the permitting authority at any time.
- B. The permittee shall submit any records to the permitting authority upon request. The permittee must retain the SWMP required by this permit (including a copy of the permit language) at a location accessible to the permitting authority. The permittee must make all records, including the notice of intent (NOI) and the description of the SWMP, available to the public if requested in writing.

3. Reporting

- A. Prior to submitting annual reports to the Division, all permittees must make a good faith effort to allow their citizens an opportunity for involvement and input. All permittees shall include a copy of the annual report in electronic format on their websites and at local centers of information, i.e. public libraries, city halls, county courthouses, community centers, etc. New permittees must submit annual reports to the Division for each year of the permit term. The first report is due fifteen (15) months from the effective date of the permit, covering the activities of the permittee during the twelve (12) month period beginning on the effective date of the permit for the permittee. Subsequent annual reports are due on the same date for each of the following years during the remainder of the permit term (and continuing into any administrative continuance of the permit, should it not be reissued prior to expiration). Existing permittees must submit their annual reports, which covers the previous twelve (12) months from January 1st to December 31st of a calendar year, no later than March 31st of the following year (i.e. 2024 report would be due no later than March 31, 2025) through the DEQ's website at https://eportal.adeq.state.ar.us/. The report must include:
 - a. The status of compliance with permit conditions, an assessment of the appropriateness of the identified best management practices, and the progress towards achieving the

measurable goals for each of the MCMs;

- b. Results of information collected and analyzed, if any, during the reporting period, including monitoring data used to assess the success of the program at reducing the discharge of pollutants;
- c. A summary of the stormwater activities the permittee plans to undertake during the next reporting cycle (including an implementation schedule);
- d. Proposed changes to the stormwater management program, including changes to any BMPs or any identified measurable goals that apply to the program elements;
- e. Description and schedule for implementation of additional BMPs that may be necessary, based on monitoring results, to ensure compliance with applicable TMDLs and implementation plans; and
- f. Notice that the permittee is relying on another government entity to satisfy some of the permit obligations (if applicable).
- g. Reports must be submitted using the appropriate DEQ reporting forms.

B. Where to Submit.

The MS4 must submit the required documents, including all annual reports, using the online electronic reporting system available through the DEQ's website: https://eportal.adeq.state.ar.us/

If an electronic reporting waiver is granted by the DEQ, the MS4 may submit the required documents in electronic format (.pdf) at the following email address: <u>Water-permitapplication@adeq.state.ar.us</u>;

or by mail at the following address:

DEQ Office of Water Quality, General Permits 5301 Northshore Drive North Little Rock, AR 72118

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part V, Page 32 of 40

PART V GENERAL CONDITIONS

- 1. **Duty to Comply.** The permittee must comply with all conditions of this permit. Any permit noncompliance constitutes a violation of the Federal Clean Water Act and the Arkansas Water and Air Pollution Control Act and is grounds for enforcement action; for permit termination, revocation and reissuance, or modification; or for denial of a permit renewal application.
- 2. Continuation of the Expired General Permit. An expired general permit continues in force and effect until a renewal general permit is issued. If this permit is not re-issued or replaced prior to the expiration date, it will be administratively continued in accordance with the A.C.A. § 8-4-203(m) and remain in force and effect. If permit coverage is granted prior to the expiration date, the MS4 will automatically remain covered by the continued permit until the earliest of:
 - A. Re-issuance or replacement of this permit, at which time the permittee must comply with the conditions of the new permit and submit a renewal NOI and SWMP no later than thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of this renewal permit to maintain authorization to discharge; or
 - B. Submittal of a NOT and approval by the Division; or
 - C. Issuance of an individual permit for the MS4's discharges; or
 - D. When a formal permit decision by DEQ to not re-issue this general permit, and the permittee seeks and obtains an individual permit.
- 3. Need to Halt or Reduce Activity Not a Defense. It shall not be a defense for a permittee in an enforcement action that it would have been necessary to halt or reduce the permitted activity in order to maintain compliance with the conditions of this permit.
- **4. Duty to Mitigate.** The permittee must take all reasonable steps to minimize or prevent any discharge in violation of this permit that has a reasonable likelihood of adversely affecting human health or the environment.
- **5. Duty to Provide Information.** The permittee must furnish to the permitting authority any information that is requested to determine compliance with this permit or other information.
- **6. Other Information.** If the permittee becomes aware that the permittee has failed to submit any relevant facts or submitted incorrect information in the Notice of Intent, Stormwater Management Plan, annual reports, or in any other report to the permitting authority, the permittee must promptly submit such facts or information.

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part V, Page 33 of 40

7. Signatory Requirements. All Notices of Intent, Notices of Termination, reports, certifications, or information submitted to the permitting authority, or that this permit requires be maintained by the permittee shall be signed and certified as follows:

- A. All Notices of Intent must be signed and certified as follows:
 - a. For a corporation: By a responsible corporate officer. For the purpose of this Part, a responsible corporate officer means:
 - (1) A president, secretary, treasurer, or vice-president of the corporation in charge of a principal business function, or any other person who performs similar policy or decision making functions for the corporation; or
 - (2) The manager of one (1) or more manufacturing, production, or operating facilities, provided, the manager is authorized to make management decisions which govern the operation of the regulated facility including having the explicit or implicit duty of making major capital investment recommendations, and initiating and directing other comprehensive measures to assure long term environmental compliance with environmental laws and regulations; the manager can ensure that the necessary systems are established or actions taken to gather complete and accurate information for permit application requirements; and where authority to sign documents has been assigned or delegated to the manager in accordance with corporate procedures.
 - b. For a partnership or sole proprietorship: By a general partner or the proprietor, respectively; or
 - c. For a Municipality, County, State, Federal, or other public agency: By either a principal executive officer or ranking elected official. For purposes of this Part, a principal executive officer of a Federal agency includes
 - (1) The chief executive officer of the agency, or
 - (2) A senior executive officer having responsibility for the overall operations of a principal geographic unit of the agency (e.g., Regional Administrator of EPA).
- B. All reports, including the annual report, required by this permit can be signed by a person described in Part V.7.A above or by a duly authorized representative of that person. A person is a duly authorized representative only if:
 - a. The authorization is made in writing by a person described in Part V.7.A;
 - b. The authorization specifies either an individual or a position having responsibility for the overall operation of the regulated facility or activity such as the position of plant

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part V, Page 34 of 40

manager, operator of a well or a well field, superintendent, position of equivalent responsibility, or an individual or position having overall responsibility for environmental matters for the company. (A duly authorized representative may thus be either a named individual or any individual occupying a named position); and

- c. The signed and dated written authorization is included in the SWMP. A copy must be submitted to the Division, if requested.
- C. Changes to Authorization. If an authorization is no longer accurate because a different operator has the responsibility for the overall operation of the MS4, a new authorization satisfying the requirement of Part V.7.A above must be completed prior to or together with any reports, information, or notices of intent to be signed by an authorized representative.
- D. Any person signing documents under the terms of this permit shall make the following certification:

I certify under penalty of law that this document and all attachments were prepared under my direction or supervision in accordance with a system designed to assure that qualified personnel properly gathered and evaluated the information submitted. Based on my inquiry of the person or persons who manage the system, or those persons directly responsible for gathering the information, the information submitted is, to the best of my knowledge and belief, true, accurate, and complete. I am aware that there are significant penalties for submitting false information, including the possibility of fine and imprisonment for knowing violations.

E. Falsification

Arkansas law imposes penalties and fines for persons who knowingly make false statements or knowingly swear or affirm the truth of a false statement previously made.

8. Local, State, and Federal Laws. Nothing in this permit shall be construed to preclude the institution of any legal action or relieve the permittee from any responsibilities, liabilities, or penalties established pursuant to any applicable local, state, or federal law or regulation, or any applicable State law or regulation under authority preserved by section 510 of the Act.

No condition of this permit releases the permittee from any responsibility or requirements under other environmental statutes or regulations.

- **9. Property Rights.** The issuance of this permit does not convey any property rights of any sort, nor any exclusive privilege, nor does it authorize any injury to private property nor any invasion of personal rights, nor any infringement of federal, state or local laws or regulations.
- **10. Proper Operation and Maintenance.** The permittee must at all times properly operate and maintain all facilities and systems of treatment and control (and related appurtenances) which are

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part V, Page 35 of 40

installed or used to achieve compliance with the conditions of this permit and with the conditions of the permittee's stormwater management program. Proper O&M also includes adequate laboratory controls and appropriate quality assurance procedures. Proper O&M requires the operation of backup or auxiliary facilities or similar systems, installed only when the operation is necessary to achieve compliance with the conditions of the permit.

- 11. Inspection and Entry. The permittee shall allow the Division or an authorized representative upon the presentation of credentials and other documents as may be required by law, to do any of the following:
 - A. Enter the premises at reasonable times where a regulated facility or activity is located or conducted or where records must be kept under the conditions of this permit;
 - B. Have access to and copy at reasonable times, any records that must be kept under the conditions of this permit;
 - C. Inspect at reasonable times any facilities or equipment (including monitoring and control equipment) practices, or operations regulated or required under this permit; and
 - D. Sample or monitor at reasonable times, for the purposes of assuring permit compliance or as otherwise authorized by the CWA, any substances or parameters at any location.
- **12. Permit Actions.** This permit may be modified, revoked and reissued, or terminated for cause. The filing of a request for a permit modification, revocation and reissuance, or termination, or a notification of planned changes or anticipated noncompliance does not stay any permit condition.
- **13. Anticipated Noncompliance**. The permittee shall give advance notice to the Division of any planned changes in the permitted small MS4 or activity which may result in noncompliance with this permit.

14. Reserved.

- **15. Severability.** The provisions of this permit are severable, and if any provision of this permit, or the application of any provision of this permit to any circumstance, is held invalid, the application of such provision to other circumstances, and the remainder of this permit shall not be affected thereby.
- **16. Procedures for Modification or Revocation.** Permit modification or revocation will be conducted according to 40 C.F.R. §§ 122.62, 122.63, 122.64 and 124.5.

17. Requiring an Individual Permit or an Alternative General Permit

A. Request by permitting authority: The Division may require any person authorized by this permit to apply for and/or obtain either an individual NPDES permit or coverage under an

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part V, Page 36 of 40

alternative NPDES general permit. Any interested person may petition the Division to take action under this paragraph. Where the Division requires the permittee to apply for an individual NPDES permit or coverage under an alternative NPDES general permit, the Division will notify the permittee in writing that a permit application is required. This notification shall include a brief statement of the reasons for this decision, an application form, a statement setting a deadline for to file the application, and a statement that on the effective date of issuance or denial of the individual NPDES permit or the alternative NPDES general permit coverage as it applies to the individual permittee, coverage under this general permit shall automatically terminate. DEQ may grant additional time to submit the application upon request of the applicant. If the MS4 fails to submit in a timely manner an individual NPDES permit application or an NOI for coverage under an alternative NPDES general permit as required by the Division under this paragraph, then the applicability of this permit is terminated at the end of the day specified by the Division.

- B. *Request by permittee:* Any discharger authorized by this permit may request to be excluded from the coverage of this permit by applying for an individual NPDES permit with reasons supporting the request. The request may be granted by issuance of any individual permit or an alternative general permit if the reasons cited by are adequate to support the request.
- C. General permit termination. When an individual NPDES permit is issued to a discharger otherwise subject to this permit, or the permittee is authorized to discharge under an alternative NPDES general permit, the permittee is required to submit a NOT before the applicability of this permit to the MS4 can be terminated, no earlier than the effective date of the individual permit or the date of authorization of coverage under the alternative general permit, whichever the case may be. When an individual NPDES permit is denied to an operator otherwise subject to this permit, or the operator is denied for coverage under an alternative NPDES general permit, the applicability of this permit to the MS4 is automatically terminated on the date of such denial, unless otherwise specified by the Division.
- **18. Re-opener Clause.** In accordance with 40 C.F.R. § 122.62(a)(2), the permit may be modified, or alternatively, revoked and reissued, if new information is received that was not available at the time of permit issuance that would have justified the application of different permit conditions at the time of permit issuance.

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part VI, Page 37 of 40

PART VI DEFINITIONS

All definitions contained in Section 502 of the Act and 40 C.F.R. § 122 shall apply to this permit and are incorporated herein by reference. For convenience, simplified explanations of some regulatory/statutory definitions have been provided, but in the event of a conflict, the definition found in the Statute or Rule takes precedence.

- 1. "Best Management Practices (BMPs)" means schedules of activities, prohibitions of practices, maintenance procedures, and other management practices to prevent or reduce the discharge of pollutants to waters of the United States. BMPs also include treatment requirements, operating procedures, and practices to control plant site runoff, spillage or leaks, sludge or waste disposal, or drainage from raw material storage.
- **2.** "Control Measure" as used in this permit, refers to any Best Management Practice or other method used to prevent or reduce the discharge of pollutants to waters of the United States.
- **3.** "Coverage area" is the area for which the permittee must implement the requirements for this permit.
- **4.** "CWA" means the Clean Water Act or the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, 33 U.S.C. 1251 et seq.
- **5.** "<u>DEQ</u>" is referencing the Arkansas Department of Energy and Environment Division of Environmental Quality. The Division is the governing authority for the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System program in the state of Arkansas.
- **6.** "<u>Director</u>" means the Chief Administrator, Division of Environmental Quality, or a designated representative.
- 7. "<u>Division</u>" is referencing the Division of Environmental Quality. The Division is the governing authority for the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System program in the state of Arkansas.
- 8. "Discharge" when used without qualification means the "discharge of a pollutant."
- 9. "Discharge of Stormwater Associated with Construction Activity" as used in this permit, refers to a discharge of pollutants in stormwater runoff from areas where soil disturbing activities (e.g., clearing, grading, or excavation), construction materials or equipment storage or maintenance (e.g., fill piles, borrow area, concrete truck washout, fueling), or other industrial stormwater directly related to the construction process (e.g., concrete or asphalt batch plants) are located.
- **10.** "<u>Discharge-related activities</u>" include: activities which cause, contribute to, or result in stormwater point source pollutant discharges; and measures to control stormwater discharges, including the siting, construction and operation of best management practices (BMPs) to control, reduce or prevent stormwater pollution.
- 11. "<u>Eligible</u>" means qualified for authorization to discharge stormwater under this general permit.
- **12.** "<u>Facility</u>" or "<u>Activity</u>" means any NPDES "point source" or any other facility (including land or appurtenances thereto) that is subject to regulation under the NPDES program.
- **13.** "<u>Illicit Connection</u>" means any man-made conveyance connecting an illicit discharge directly to a municipal separate storm sewer.
- **14.** "<u>Illicit discharge</u>" means any discharge to a municipal separate storm sewer that is not composed entirely of stormwater except discharges pursuant to a NPDES permit (other than the NPDES

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Part VI, Page 38 of 40

- permit for discharges from the municipal separate storm sewer) and discharges resulting from emergency fire fighting activities.
- **15.** "Impaired waters" are waters that have been identified pursuant to Section 303(d) of the Clean Water Act as not meeting applicable surface water quality standards. This may include both waters with approved Total Maximum Daily Loads (TMDLs) and those for which a TMDL has not yet been approved.
- **16.** "Large Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System" means all municipal separate storm sewer systems that are either:
 - A. Located in an incorporated place with a population of 250,000 or more as determined by the latest Decennial Census by the Bureau of Census: or
 - B. Located in the counties with unincorporated urbanized populations of 250,000 or more, except municipal, separate storm sewers that are located in the incorporated places, townships or towns within such counties; or
 - C. Owned or operated by a municipality other than those described in paragraphs VI.16.A or VI.16.B and that are designated by the Director as part of the large or medium municipal separate storm sewer system.
- **17.** "Measurable Goal" means a quantitative measure of progress in implementing a component of a stormwater management program.
- **18.** "Medium Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System" means all municipal separate storm sewer systems that are either:
 - A. Located in an incorporated place with a population of more than 100,000 but less than 250,000 as determined by the latest Decennial Census by the Bureau of Census: or
 - B. Located in the counties with unincorporated urbanized populations of more than 100,000 but less than 250,000, except municipal, separate storm sewers that are located in the incorporated places, townships or towns within such counties; or
 - C. Owned or operated by a municipality other than those described in paragraphs VI.18.A or VI.18.B and that are designated by the Director as part of the large or medium municipal separate storm sewer system.
- 19. "MS4" means Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System.
- **20.** "Municipal Separate Storm Sewer" means a conveyance or system of conveyances (including roads with drainage systems, municipal streets, catch basins, curbs, gutters, ditches, manmade channels, and storm drains):
 - A. Owned or operated by a state, city, town, county, district, association, or other public body (created by or pursuant to state law) having jurisdiction over disposal of sewage, industrial wastes, stormwater, or other wastes, including special districts under state law such as a sewer district, flood control district or drainage district, or similar entity, or a designated and approved management agency under section 208 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. 1288) that discharges to waters of the United States;
 - B. Designed or used for collecting or conveying stormwater;
 - C. That is not a combined sewer; and
 - D. That is not part of a publicly owned treatment works.
- 21. "NOI" means Notice of Intent to be covered by this permit.
- 22. "NOT" means Notice of Termination.
- 23. "Non-Traditional MS4" means systems similar to separate storm sewer systems in

municipalities, such as systems at military bases, hospitals, public universities or prison complexes, and highways and other thoroughfares. The term does not include separate storm sewer systems in very discrete areas such as individual buildings.

- **24.** "Off-Lot Home Sewage Treatment System (HSTS)" means a system designed to treat home sewage on-site and discharges treated wastewater off-lot.
- **25.** "On-Lot Home Sewage Treatment System (HSTS)" means a system designed to treat home sewage on-lot with no discharges leaving the lot.
- **26.** "Outfall" means a point source as defined by 40 C.F.R. § 122.2 at the point where a municipal separate storm sewer discharges to waters of the State and does not include open conveyances connecting two municipal separate storm sewers, or pipes, tunnels or other conveyances which connect segments of the same stream or other waters of the United States and that are used to convey waters of the United States.
- **27.** "Owner or operator" means the owner or operator of any "facility or activity" subject to regulation under the NPDES program.
- **28.** "Permitting Authority" means the Division of Environmental Quality.
- **29.** "Physically Interconnected" means that one municipal separate storm sewer system is connected to a second municipal separate storm sewer system in such a way that it allows for direct discharges into the second system.
- **30.** "Point Source" means any discernible, confined, and discrete conveyance, including but not limited to, any pipe, ditch, channel, tunnel, conduit, well, discrete fissure, container, rolling stock, concentrated animal feeding operation, landfill leachate collection system, vessel or other floating craft from which pollutants are or may be discharged. This term does not include return flows from irrigated agriculture or agricultural stormwater runoff.
- **31.** "Pollutant" is defined at 40 C.F.R. § 122.2. A partial listing from this definition includes: dredged spoil, solid waste, sewage, garbage, sewage sludge, chemical wastes, biological materials, heat, wrecked or discarded equipment, rock, sand, cellar dirt, and industrial or municipal waste.
- **32.** "Qualified personnel" means staff knowledgeable in the operation and maintenance of Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems (MS4) and possessing the skills necessary to gather and evaluate information regarding an MS4 program.
- **33.** "Significant contributors of pollutants" means any discharge that causes or could cause or contribute to a violation of surface water quality standards.
- **34.** "Small MS4" means any MS4 not already covered by the Phase I stormwater program.
- **35.** "Splash Pad" refers to an outdoor recreational bathing area with sprinklers, fountains, nozzles, and other devices or structures that spray water.
- **36.** "<u>Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL)</u>" the sum of individual wasteload allocations (WLAs) for point sources, load allocations (LA's) for non-point sources, and natural background levels.
- **37.** "<u>Uncontaminated</u>" means that the water will not exceed the water quality standards as set forth in APC&EC Rule 2; also not containing a harmful quantity of any substance.

NPDES Permit No.: ARR040000 Appendix A, Page 40 of 40

Appendix A

The following lists regulated MS4s that are identified in an EPA approved TMDL and the TMDL pollutant(s) for the MS4. Not included on this list are MS4s which become permitted after the effective date of this general permit.

If the MS4 is identified in Appendix A, the MS4 shall develop and implement the TMDL requirements within this permit for its discharge. Implementation shall occur, at a minimum, for the regulated MS4 discharges within each TMDL watershed identified.

NPDES ID	Regulated MS4	Water Body	Pollutant(s)
ARR040009	City of Bentonville	Town Branch	Total Phosphorus
ARR040010	City of Fayetteville	Clear Creek	Fecal Coliform and E. coli
ARR040012	Jefferson County	Saline River	Total Dissolved Solids
ARR040013	City of Cabot	Cypress Bayou	Fecal Coliform and E. coli
ARR040019	City of Springdale	Clear Creek	Fecal Coliform and E. coli
ARR040023	Washington County	Clear Creek	Fecal Coliform and E. coli
ARR040024	Pulaski County	Cypress Bayou	Fecal Coliform and E. coli
ARR040025	City of West Memphis	Blackfish Bayou	Total Suspended Solids
ARR040038	City of Johnson	Clear Creek	Fecal Coliform and E. coli
ARR040040	City of Marion	Blackfish Bayou	Total Suspended Solids
ARR040043	City of Benton	Saline River	Total Dissolved Solids